August 9, 2011

Chairman Brad Anderson called the monthly board meeting to order at 7:40 p.m. at the Frankfort Town Hall on Tuesday, August 9, 2011.  

Board members present were Brad Anderson, Denny Richardson and Jeff Anderson.  Town officials Tina Bee and Maureen Manore were present.  Attorney Gwen Kuchevar, representing the Town of Frankfort, was present.  Also present were County Board of Supervisors Dan Weiss and Brent King.

There were 26 citizens attending.

The minutes from the July 12th meeting were read.  Denny Richardson made a motion to accept the minutes as corrected for spelling.  Jeff Anderson seconded and the motion carried. 

Treasurer’s report for July was read.  The ending balance was $86,764.48.  Brad Anderson made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s report and Denny Richardson seconded.  The motion carried.  

Discussion with Proposed Mine Operator about Non-Metallic Mining

Dan Weiss said that the County was looking into the issues with sand mining, but at this time the Town Board has more power than the County.  He said that the County has two functions in non-metallic mining, reclamation and roads.  He suggested that the Town take a look at what other Counties have done in similar situations.  

Brad Anderson read off some of the written concerns that he has received from Town citizens.  They included the following:

· Wells

· Hours of operation

· Dust

· Safety

· Noise

· Berms

· Traffic

· Blasting (notification, timing, methods, velocity, when)

The County has met with the operators and stipulated the route to be County Road D to County Road N to County Road P.

Brian Nodolf, attorney for Greg Bechel, indicated that any restriction of the mining operation by means of interim zoning would be contested, but that they would be willing to do a Developer’s Agreement.  They also would be willing to work with adjacent landowners to work out specific problems.

Gwen Kuchevar said that the Town Board was facing some processes and choices.  Some of the choices were how far to go as a Town Board and whether they should stay neutral or actively oppose.  Some of the processes available are to enact interim zoning, which would not stop the current activities, a Developers Agreement and an ordinance that requires an operator’s license.  It would probably be to the Town’s benefit to regulate operations with a license, but there are costs involved in enacting ordinances and it probably won’t be successful in completely excluding sand mines. 

Plan Commission Report

The Plan Commission Chair reported on the Plan Commission meeting held on August 8, 2011.  At the meeting the Plan Commissioners and citizens present discussed interim zoning and a licensing ordinance.  The overall consensus was that the Town should pursue both a licensing ordinance and a zoning ordinance that was not overly restrictive.

Citizen’s Concerns

Mike Roberts urged the Town Board to adopt interim zoning as a way to keep local control.  The Town should also adopt the Comprehensive Plan, pursue the licensing ordinance and bring the enforcement of non-metallic mining to the Town level.

Glenn Peterson asked Greg Bechel why the sand in this area was attractive when there must be sand available that was easier to get.  Greg said that the sand in this area is high quality, worth more and will stay in demand longer.

Dwight Jelle asked if we had a licensing ordinance like the Town of Howard’s and the courts throw it out, what happens?  Gwen Kuchevar said that a third party contesting a contract is unlikely. 

Bryce Black said that he was unclear on the distinction between an operator’s licensing ordinance and a developer’s agreement, if it was either or?  Gwen answered that it could be both, the ordinance allows the Town to develop a framework to work from.

Denny Richardson asked if anyone had talked to the assessor to see what would happen to property prices.  Brad Anderson had spoken to him and the prices could go either way.  A few citizens had seen figures that suggest a 30% drop in value.  Brian Nodalf said that studies on this subject were unreliable and could be found for both increases and decreases in value.

Becky Gates said that some of the citizens wanted a professional environmental study or a neutral party to study the reclamation plan submitted by Greg Bechel.  Dan Weiss said that the DNR has the plans and they could be contacted with questions.

Gerald Reinhardt asked who is responsible for monitoring the mining reclamation.  The county is.

Dwight Jelle said that the upside of zoning outweighs the downside.

Jeannie Reinhardt asked about zoning and building a house.  Gwen said it depended on how the ordinance was written.  Jeannie also asked about the mining hours of operation.  Greg said from 6-6 with the goal of not working weekends.  This may change due to weather conditions.

Troy Gates wanted to know if the roads being used to haul sand will be in writing.  The county has specified a certain route and it is in writing.

Bryce Black asked Gwen if he sold land to his son under interim zoning would his son be able to build a house there.  Gwen said that since the ordinance wasn’t put together yet she couldn’t answer that.

Kathleen Plunkett-Black asked if this provision could be written in.

Ramona Bradshaw asked if the mining operation would run all winter.  Yes, until the road restrictions go on.

Donna Gates said that the mine operator in the Town of Howard agreed to work only during the winter months.  Greg Bechel said that mining operation has multiple mines and works elsewhere during the summer.

Road Reports

Mowing of road ditches continues. Road signs were ordered a month ago to replace the missing ones.  It will take 6-8 weeks to get them.

The hole in the approach to the Byington Road Bridge was repaired.

There will be a L-RIP meeting at the end of September. 

The bills were paid.  

The next regular board meeting was set for September 13, 2011, 7:30 p.m. at the Frankfort Town Hall.  The meeting agenda will cover: Town Board Minutes, Financial Report, Citizens Concerns, Road Reports.

Jeff Anderson made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Denny Richardson seconded.  The motion carried.

Time 9:35 p.m.

Maureen Manore, Clerk
